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SILC COUNCIL QUARTERLY BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES 
December 8, 2017
Michigan Rehabilitation Services Office, Lansing MI 
SILC Voting Members Present: Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Gabriella Burman, Alexander Darr, Lisa Cook-Gordon, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Rebecca Parten.
SILC Voting Members Absent: None
SILC Voting Members Excused: Kelsey Kleimola, Mairead Warner.
SILC Ex-Officio Members Present: William Robinson (BSBP), Bill Addison (MRS), Annie Urasky (MDCR).
SILC Staff: Rodney Craig, Terri Robbins, Tracy Brown.
Guests Present: Brian Sabourin (MPAS), Steve Locke, Marlene Malloy, Miranda Grunwell, Mark Pierce, Stacy Pierce, Jennifer Welling, Karsten Bekemeier, Gillian Bentley, Eleanor Canter, Joe Harcz,
SILC BUSINESS MEETING

R. Bennett called the meeting to order, 10:00 am, a quorum was present.  
WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS

R. Bennett welcomed Council members, Ex-Officios and guests, introductions were made.

AGENDA
The December 8, 2017 Quarterly Business Agenda was reviewed. 
Motion by A. Andres, seconded by G. Burman to approve the December 8, 2017 Agenda as amended. Carried. (Role call vote: Yea: A. Andres, R. Bennett, G. Burman, L. Cook-Gordon, A. Darr, M. Hamm, R. Parten. Excused: S. Grivetti, K. Kleimola, M. Warner)

CONSENT AGENDA

September 8, 2017 Draft Quarterly Business Meeting Minutes, Executive Committee Minutes, Finance Committee Minutes and SPIL Committee Minutes were reviewed.

Motion by M Hamm, seconded by L. Cook-Gordon to accept and place on file the Consent Agenda. Carried. (Role call vote: Yea: A. Andres, R. Bennett, G. Burman, L. Cook-Gordon, A. Darr, M. Hamm, R. Parten. Excused: S. Grivetti, K. Kleimola, M. Warner)
 
Michigan Protection and Advocacy, Sub-Min Wage Discussion ~ Brian Sabourin, Consumer & VR
· Brian Sabourin, MPAS ~ MPAS has been visiting STEP Programs in some of the CROs in Southwest Michigan making sure all had 14C certificates and talking with individuals regarding programs, VR programs and if they were interested in competitive integrated employment.

· Karsten Bekemeier, MRS ~ One of the mandates from WIOA and Department of Labor for youth coming in begins at the age of 24. Individuals who are in school or youth, they cannot enter subminimum wage employment until they've completed school and they've completed their IEP or have attempted competitive integrated employment. 

· MRS is trying to market, we have 15% of our budget dedicated to youth services and a big push on that is pre‑employment transition services or PRETS where we can actually start working with students in school prior to them actually going through the whole VR process of opening up a case.  Get some transition services started.  Ideas on work skills, information on transition services, work experiences.  These transition things that maybe 15, 16, 17‑year‑olds would really benefit from having that early exposure.

· Bill Robinson, BSBP ~   I think both VR agencies strive very hard to make sure the clients we serve are placed in positions where they have sustainable economic wages versus minimum wage.  That would be our vision and certainly our mission.

· Dialogue.
Employment First ~ SPIL Committee

· Through discussion at the committee level, SILC has determined the need to go into deeper analysis on the current status of Employment First in the state.  SILC has been involved with Employment First in Michigan though it’s inclusion in the State Plan for Independent Living. During the implementation process, SILC has given comment to the Lt. Governor’s office on the following:  Construction of the Executive Order enacting Employment First in the state and oversight of the Employment First Executive Order.

· Currently, the oversight of Employment First lies with the Michigan Council on Rehabilitation Services (MCRS).  MCRS is prohibited by statute from taking on the complete role necessary to adequately evaluate the implementation of Employment First.

· In the process of monitoring the implementation of the State Plan for Independent Living (SPIL), SILC remains concerned that it cannot complete its mandated role of evaluation of the SPIL without further information on the current status and outcome of the Employment First Executive Order.  This includes the following concerns: Lack of consumer voice and input in the implementation and evaluation of Employment First, desire to create an evaluation method and baseline development to measure progress of Employment First in Michigan and ability to provide solid information related to the measurable indicators in the SPIL.

· The recommendation from the SPIL Committee is to create a Think Tank related to Employment First to provide the SILC with the necessary information in order to complete its role in evaluation of the SPIL.  It is suggested the Think Tank be created by SILC staff and then allow the think tank to have the authority to determine its membership and meeting schedule.  Initial invites would include consumers, Council Members, CIL representatives and State Departments.
· Dialogue.

Motion by L Cook-Gordon, seconded by A. Andres to accept the Employment First Think Tank Proposal to expand the definition of what consumer means and to dine that including family. Carried. (Role call vote: Yea: A. Andres, R. Bennett, G. Burman, L. Cook-Gordon, A. Darr, M. Hamm, R. Parten. Excused: S. Grivetti, K. Kleimola, M. Warner)
 
Year One of SPIL 
CIL Scholarships/SPIL Support Activities Reports
· Miranda Grunwell, Community Educator & Volunteer Coordinator for Disability Network Southwest Michigan. I am also the staff person who is in charge of Advocacy Academy, which is what the scholarship funds were used for.
· Advocacy Academy is a summer‑paid internship for young adults in Kalamazoo County to learn about employment skills, advocacy, the difference between advocacy versus education.  
· The scholarship we received helped pay the interns, pay for supplies needed for their project, travel to Lansing to meet with a State Representative and pay for Disability Pride Training done by Michigan Disability Rights Coalition.  
· Six interns get to pick their own advocacy project that they work on for the summer.  After a lot of research, they found that other states have a Centralized Accommodation Fund.  Michigan didn't.  The group went to Lansing and met with Representative Jon Hoadley, which is the Kalamazoo Representative and he agreed that something like that would be needed.  The group worked with Representative Hoadley for the rest of the summer in creating a bill that he will introduce when the work is done.
· Gillian Bentley, Disability Network Oakland and Macomb. We do community awareness on elder abuse, neglect, and financial exploitation. Our communities have benefitted from public education and awareness.  The Americans with Disability Act as amended.  Hosted an ADA seminar targeted at employers and will begin a community education series starting December 12th, next week, 2017.  

· In seeking SPIL Support funding, DNOM examined its ADA seminar and the upcoming education series and we are pleased they aligned with the SPIL.  Specifically, the outcomes align with SPIL as follows.  Inclusion and accessible communities as Michigan's IL Networks strives to create accessible communities.  And employment as Michigan's IL Network educates ‑‑ going to self‑destruct ‑‑ employment as Michigan's IL Network educates and the business community on the values of hiring people with disabilities.  With funding from SILC, DNOM has specifically done the following.  We have hosted an employer seminar. Speaker Robin Jones, Director of the Great Lakes ADA and Accessible IT Center and instructor at the University of Illinois and Chicago from the Great Lakes ADA.
· Education was provided on Title I of the ADA including these specific topics.  Disclosure issues, eliminating barriers and recruiting and hiring, and reasonable accommodations.  36 participated in DNOM's ADA seminar.  26 of which were private employers.  Employer representation included hospitals, banks, city entities, and other health and well‑being providers. Partner representation from our primary employment focus partners, Michigan Rehabilitation Services, Bureau of Services for Blind Persons, and Michigan Works.  31 of 36 attendees participated in providing feedback and all reported an increased knowledge on the topics covered under title one of the ADA.  DNOM will also be hosting an ADA learning series, beginning December 12th, 2017, a six‑part series covering the following topics.  Service animals, work place business, school, and beyond, ADA employee provisions, accessible documents, overview of legal responsibilities for public services and businesses, ADA reasonable accommodations, medical inquiries, and the family medical leave act.  And finally, where individuals with disabilities education act stops and ADA begins.  Post‑secondary settings.  All sessions will be held at our DNOM offices in Troy. To date, we have 25 community members already registered for the first session on service animals.  
· We would like to thank SILC very much for helping us create inclusive and accessible communities and the opportunity to educate the business community on the value of hiring people with disabilities. 
· Mark Pierce, Disability Network Capitol Area, Executive Director. Today, I brought a young man with me his name is Ian and he is working at our reserve unit here in Lansing. He's been working there for over a year and he's going to share his experience working for subminimum wage and working for competitive employment. 

· Ian, thank you very much for having me come in today.  I am happy to answer questions that you have for me.  As Mark said, I have been working with the National Guard ‑‑ not with the National Guard itself but with a company in it for over a year.  I do duties as light prep, cashier, and light maintenance work, which is to wipe down tables, glass, whatever.  My boss asks me to do things to keep the place as clean as possible and keep the customers, soldiers, and state workers fed and happy as possible.

· My goal is to go back to school for massage therapy for people with disabilities.  What I have learned is, you know, more efficient work and getting things done quicker in an orderly fashion.  

· If you were to say something to someone who's considering leaving a workshop and maybe trying to get a job in the community, what would you tell them?  I would tell them never stop pursuing what you want to do.  Always, go for that goal.  So if you don't like the job you're at now, seek that job, seek it out. Don't stand there and say, well, I'm going to think about it because someone could, take that job and then you would have been left with nothing.  But I always tell them to go for what you believe in.  

SPIL Report

· The SPIL Report is generated to be an evaluation document for Council members and a way to generate conversation both at the business meetings and the SPIL Committee level.  
· About two years ago, we started the thought process of trying to identify what barriers individuals are encountering when they're creating their Independent Living Plans (ILP). In collaboration with the CILs, the Database Work Team had a small work group that looked at this and developed a process by which somebody could identify a systematic barrier when they opened up their ILP.  We did a lot of work with the database developers and training and this is our first year where we have a full fiscal year of data. It's starting to produce some interesting information. When individuals are opening their ILP, in 467 of the cases, the access to the goods or services just were not available to the individual and that's why they were opening up the ILP.  
· The SPIL talks about a transition process both in pre‑employment and transition from settings to integrated living in the community.  In Michigan, they assisted over 1,200 people between the ages of 14 and 16 to develop ILPs and move forward. Almost 4,200 individuals receiving pre‑employment services through the CILs.   
· The vast majority of the objectives are on target or the ones that may have a little bit of an extension on them will be executed in year two very quickly.  

SILC Officer Nominations

· Nominations were taken from the floor. 

· SILC Chair ~ Robin Bennett, SILC Vice-Chair ~ Lisa Cook-Gordon, Treasurer ~ Michael Hamm, Secretary ~ Aaron Andres.

· The slate of officers will be presented and voted on at the February 9th, 2018 SILC Council Quarterly Business Meeting. 

Transportation Continued Discussion/CDA Impact
· Transportation themes SILC received during public forum. “You cannot participate in society or be independent if you don't have access to transportation, transportation is vital to living independent lives.  Self‑respect and dignity being a part of a community, work, play, health, and wellness. Consistent, safe, affordable, accessible, reliable transportation with extended hours of operation to meet the needs of those accessing it including crossing county lines.”

· Discussion.

· Next steps, will be to have further discussion at the next SPIL Committee meeting, send out to the council more information on the “nonmotorized” definition and what this would entail and gather further information from groups that we could potentially partner with regarding improving transportation.     

Public Comment – Attachment A
Reports

BSBP- William Robinson:

· For FY 2017, we did accomplish our Federal match requirement and were able to go back to the Federal Government and actually get a re-allotment.  We received more than what we had been granted at the beginning of the year.  We are expecting to repeat that again for FY2018.  

· BSBP had Mississippi State folks come in from the Individual Blind Program Technical Assistance Center (IBPTAC).  And they helped train our teachers, teacher/counselor group about the best practices in the area of delivering services to individuals who are older blind, individuals that are losing their sight at a later stage in their life.  

· For FY2018 we invited the Council State Administrators of Vocational Rehabilitation Executive Director from the Washington D.C. area to speak to both BSBP and partners at MRS to hear about a 20/20 vision for Vocational Rehabilitation, which embraces a lot of what we've already talked about in terms of serving youth and serving our consumers that are in 14C to help them move out of those areas into Competitive Integrated Employment with some type of career advancement outlook as well.   

· In addition, we've set up a Transition Unit in BSBP right now consists of a State‑wide Transition Manager, an assistant to that person, and then a person that's embedded at Western Michigan University.  

· We will continue to work on some new programs, a weekend camp that we're going to do for our consumers and it's going to be a partnership nationally and what we're going to do is look at autonomous vehicles and we're going to work out of Ann Arbor.  
MRS – Bill Addison:

· MRS is currently undergoing an RSA review the on-site field work has been completed. Nine reviewers were on site for one week.  

· On December 18th MRS will meet with the CIL Executive Directors to identify things to strengthen our relationships better than what we have now here.  
· S. Howell approves of the SILC creating an evaluation method and baseline development to measure progress of Employment First in Michigan.
IL Network Update – Steve Locke: 

· First, we would like to acknowledge and thank Jim Whalen for his service in the SILC Network liaison role.  CIL Directors will be electing a new liaison December 18th.  We are hopeful the Governor's Office will make the appointment prior to the next February business meeting. 

· CIL's continue to develop the Disability Network Academy.  Environmental scan to identify training priorities with the CILs.  We anticipate having a product to show you in the new year.

· CILs partnership with the Mi Choice Waver Program are continuing the redesign of Nursing Facility Transition Program.  Last year, we transitioned over 1300 people from nursing homes to community‑based living.  Will provide access and choice to more nursing home residents by shifting the funding to Medicaid versus the Medicaid waver.  
· Some questions about CIL data were raised in e‑mails to the Council.  I wanted to take a moment to clarify some of the issues raised for the Council.  First, I continue to be in awe of the number of states that reach out to Rodney and Sara and to leverage data to expand resources.  Last week, a DSE in another state requested consulting services to help model Michigan's process.  I believe that brings us to nine states either formally or informally requesting our support.  CILs provide people with supports with employment based upon consumer‑driven goals.  Our Independent Living Plans will include employment as a goal only if consumer chooses that as a goal.  
· The partnerships CILs have with MRS for Employment Navigator and Pre‑employment Transition Services for youth are designed to support MRS and providing their mandated employment services.  Data regarding whether a job was obtained, the type of job attained, wages, et cetera, is documented by MRS, not the CILs.  The 21 employment outcomes likely reflect individuals who are working directly with the CIL for employment supports and the services are likely paid out of IL core funding, which is an allowable service we provide if the consumer requests it.  Therefore, a correlation between MRS funding and CIL outcomes really cannot be made in this instance.  
· Disability Network Michigan continues to be involved in the leadership of implementing Employment First along with many other stake holders, including several SILC Council members.  Our network encourages continued and expanded engagement in this effort and we collectively appreciate SILC's continued participation.  
· In closing on behalf of the CILs, I want to extend gratitude to Rodney and the Council on your continued support of the CIL network.  Our network wouldn't have been able to expand our resources and impact at the levels we have achieved if it wasn't for our continued collaborative partnerships and for that, we thank all of you.  

SILC Executive Director Report:

· Terri spoke a little earlier on some things that we're working on with the DD Council including its Linguistic Competency Grant. It is a great grant that the DD Council invited us to be part of and Terri's been doing great work with that.  

· The Corporation audit was completed.  I received a draft of the audit yesterday.  It showed no issues and zero journal entries were required.  The final report will be available to the membership by December 31st.  

· On that same note, we filed the Corporate 990 this morning with the IRS electronically.  
· Staff continues to work with the Net CIL database in providing support as our work plan with our two state agencies.  We provided data support to Disability Network Michigan and the MRS's legislative reports information.  
· We continue to work with Consultants Nursing Facility Transition process and as well as facilitation of the monthly Net CIL Database Group.

· Finally, the last thing we have is the draft 704 Report, which is our federal report that we're required to file once a year has primarily been completed with the exception of some state financial data we need.  That is expected by December 15th and we will then have the report for Robin Bennett and Sue Howell's review and filing hopefully prior to December 20th.
OTHER

ADJOURNMENT       SILC Business Meeting adjourned at 3:00 p.m.                               
ATTACHMENT A
Eleanor Canter

In Independent Living, the definition of consumer is the individual with a significant disability who is receiving services – not family members or any other substitute. You cannot simply change that definition. You are certainly welcome to include family members in your think tank, but you cannot say that they are consumers. The SILC has a major problem with not incorporating actual consumers into your work. Redefining what it means to be a consumer is a betrayal of Independent Living values and a betrayal of your responsibilities as a Council. It is OUTRAGEOUS that not a single Council member is familiar enough with basic Independent Living principles to recognize that. Family members DO NOT meet the definition of consumers for the purpose of consumer control and collecting consumer input. Period. This will not be the last you hear from me on that topic.

Since 3/4 of all public SILC meetings were cancelled, every three months, I call in and say things like this:

“Please stop breaking the law. Please try treating consumers with respect. Please try to learn about and apply Independent Living values to the Council’s work. Please educate yourselves on your responsibilities.”

And every month, year after year, you continue to ignore us and retaliate against us for doing exactly what we’re supposed to be doing.

You convinced yourselves that your own consumers are your enemy and sold our most valuable asset – our IL Program – to people who make their fortunes exploiting us.

Now, let’s move on to the SPIL Status Report, which indicates that there has been A SEVENTY percent drop in successful outcomes at Centers for Independent Living.

This is shocking – even to the consumers who have been warning you for years about the price we would pay for your “partnership” with vocational rehabilitation and MARO – the association representing Michigan’s sheltered workshop industry.  

It looks like we were right. Your deal with the devil is now directly impacting consumer access to services. Michigan CILs and SILCs now work directly for vocational rehabilitation and have abandoned the work they are funded by taxpayers to do.

How could you let this happen? Why are you letting this happen?

Lastly, I would like to remind Rodney and every Council member that “I was only following orders” is not a valid excuse for breaking the law.

The SILC is not complying with FOIA or the Open Meetings Act. That needs to be addressed. By you. Right now.

I hope that the recent departures from the Council mark the end of this long, dark period in our history. This is an opportunity for change. From the conversation so far this morning, it sounds like you’re ready to go to work for vocational rehabilitation. Will you take this opportunity to learn about your responsibilities and make an effort to fulfill them? Or will you continue to take orders from the state? The choice is yours and yours alone. It’s never the wrong time to do the right thing.

Please try treating consumers with respect. Please try to learn about and apply Independent Living values to the Council’s work. Please educate yourselves on your responsibilities. Please stop breaking the law.

Joe Harcz

Okay.  (Inaudible) that you're violating it by not ‑‑ every document in your possession is a document open to the public.  Period.  That includes by the way ‑‑ and I'm going to make this right now the letter from Mr. Whalen about his resignation.  I have the right ‑‑ any member of the public has the right to these documents.  

We're going to go into Employment First.  While it's clear that we have no Employment First program in this state.  None.  In spite of that executive order, you know, which dictates the SRC implement it and the SRC doesn't even meet.  They haven't had a general meeting since April.  They couldn't hold a quorum.  The Competitive Integrated Employment and the Workforce Investment Opportunity Act states expressly ‑‑ I will say that sheltered workshops are not commonly ‑‑ they're not an integrated setting period.  It doesn't even matter if people take minimum wage.  They are not in integrated settings.  They are expressly not to be funded in any part by VOC rehab or to have VOC rehab or any VOC rehab agency (inaudible) successful closures.  Back to 2001.  We have the Lieutenant Governor on the public record on sheltered workshops and the Lansing State Journal saying unfortunately, facility based sheltered workshops are going to be a thing of the future.  Unfortunately, we are also going to have to continue subminimum wage.  It's a joke.  Ladies and gentlemen, which shows the employment setting and integration mandate of the Americans With Disabilities Act has to be integrated.  That is, it's an integration mandate.  What people with disabilities have fought for all these years is to be part of our community and not institutionalized and that includes (inaudible) because these are institutions.  

We have disorganization, we have several laws, and you have a public responsibility as a state agency to comply.  Not putting people and consumers in select operations.  It is just a sin.  Everyone's going around and doing things behind people's back and meeting in private, closed operations.  That's not the way any state agency is supposed to work but that's the way they all work under Snyder.  We have a real problem in this state with actual consumers in our daily affairs and where all these agencies have become, you know, just ‑‑ it's so incredible to me.  Just a whole bunch of non-disabled people for the most part dictating their affairs and writing the policy.  TDN Center for Independent Living with their first VR grant, the first thing they did was start recruiting people from (inaudible) all the way down to Lansing to go to work at Peckham.  What kind of operation is this?  Mr. Robinson directly noted that it's a violation of the ADA to send people.  But what do they do here?  Aiding and abetting the Genesee Intermediate School District was sending people down to Peckham.  Peckham is sheltered work.  It's at the garment center.  Mr. Sabourin is talking about the fact that people in their 20 or 30 years.  People need to read the national disability rights network is segregated and exploited.  That's why these programs need to be phased out.  Not aided and abetted.  Finally, on that ODEP Grant ‑‑ 
Robin:  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Harcz.  Your time is up.  

